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Dear Members of the Assembly,
It’s hard to believe we’re already two months into first semester and seven months into a COVID quarantine world. I have been in this role for six weeks and while it’s a lot to take on, I remain committed to fighting to make sure students are prioritized by the university and all levels of government. All of us are struggling through an unprecedented time right now. Students especially need support with the cost of education, academic accessibility, and mental and physical health. The Board has been working hard since the start of May to improve the lives of students and make sure this year is as good as it can be. I’m incredibly grateful to the rest of the Board, the SRA and the part-time and full-time staff for supporting me as I’ve transitioned into this role. 

Please find an update on the various projects and advocacy initiatives I’ve been working on since September or planning to launch in the near future. Don’t hesitate to ask questions or contact me about any item below – my job is to represent you and your constituents, and I always want to make sure I am available and accountable.
CURRENT PROJECTS 
Online learning and accessibility

Taskforce on the Fall 2020 Virtual Learning Experience
The President and I are members of the new Virtual Learning Taskforce, a new committee composed of university admin and faculty representatives which meets biweekly. So far, we have had two meetings where we’ve discussed a wide range of student and faculty concerns, including increased workload, Zoom fatigue and burnout, assessment flexibility, co-op opportunities, student motivation and isolation, and accessibility and accommodation requests. The President and I feel these discussions have been fruitful in providing a space to discuss student concerns. However, we want to make sure these concerns are followed by concrete recommendations and next steps to immediately support students, including making changes to how second semester is conducted according to student feedback. 
The Taskforce also discussed the preliminary results of the Fall 2020 Virtual Teaching and Learning Experience Survey (which the MSU promoted). The survey ran from Oct 1-Oct 11 and asked students to give feedback on their virtual learning experience so far. There were more than 2700 student responses. The preliminary results were very interesting: approximately a third of student responses indicated their experience so far has been negative (although it’s not clear what the baseline student feedback is in a ‘normal’ year). A few other key themes highlighted by students included struggling with too many platforms, feeling isolated and anxious, and being overwhelmed by the amount of work. This is the most concrete data we have at this point of how students are feeling. The President and I will push for recommendations to be made and changes to be implemented for this year based on student feedback both in the Taskforce and through meeting with the appropriate admin/faculty representative outside of the taskforce. 
Meeting: Kim Dej


The AVP: University Affairs and I are meeting with Kim Dej, the Associate Vice-Provost (Faculty), on Wed Oct 28th. We’ve set up biweekly meets with her going forward. These will be important meetings to follow up on items brought up in the Virtual Learning Taskforce and discuss the university’s Digital Learning Strategy development for next year, along with specific student concerns around academic accessibility and flexibility. 
Student safety on campus

The Equity and Inclusion Office is planning a “climate” survey for early second semester to gather student feedback on their interactions with a number of student support services, including security services. The Board met with the EIO team in October to discuss the climate survey and other ongoing EIO work. Arig al Shaibah, the university AVP Equity and Inclusion, and the EIO team have requested the MSU’s input in shaping the climate survey. Arig will send the various planned dimensions of the survey (e.g. personal saafety, physical health, academic success) to me and I will work with the AVP: University Affairs to review them and make sure the questions are comprehensive and well-framed. The AVP: University Affairs and I are also meeting with Arig on Nov 2nd  to discuss the climate survey and the MSU’s stance on Security Services. 


The AVP: University Affairs and I have also been planning an independent MSU student consultation on student interactions with university services, including security services. This is still in the planning stages, as we want to make sure it is valuable info that is separate from and builds upon the climate survey.

Academic accessibility and assessment flexibility


The President, AVP: University Affairs and I have been in conversations with Sean Van Koughnett, Associate Vice-President (Students and Learning) and Dean of Students, to discuss potential changes to exams, the MSAF policy and mental health support for students. The University needs to prioritize mental health support for students beyond just moving services online, as students face unique challenges being isolated and constantly online.

I will also discuss with Sean and other university admin staff (e.g. Vice-Provost (Faculty) Kim Dej) on how to address SAS requests, as students have made it clear that they are frustrated by the process of seeking accommodations and actually receiving accommodations. I plan to connect further with Sean, Kim, SAS, the Student Wellness Center and the Registrar’s Office to advance these priorities. 


I also plan to discuss with Chief Technology Officer Gayleen Gray why students are having difficulties accessing accessibility aids like closed captioning and how to address the problem quickly. Students should not face barriers when it comes to learning and instructors are required to make sure their courses are accessible. 
Reducing costs for students

As the VP (Finance) mentioned in her report last meeting, the Board submitted a request to the City of Hamilton to suspend the bus pass agreement until April 2021 and for students to receive a reduced monthly bus pass rate. We believe it would not be fair for students who are not in Hamilton pay for a bus pass. However, we recognize the burden of paying full cost for a bus pass for students in Hamilton who rely on public transit (and maybe even more so in the winter) and we want to make sure we are supporting those students. 


We also expect the current University Athletics & Recreation fee 75% reduction to continue into the Winter semester. I will work with the VP (Finance) and the President to continue to advocate to the university to further reduce costs for students. 
University Budget Submission

The AVP: University Affairs, President and I met in October with Dee Henne, Chief Financial Officer, to discuss how to revise the university budget submission process for this year and the future to make it more effective. Dee was very helpful in outlining the budget process on the university’s end and how we can and should connect with the correct university administration (usually AVPs) on specific budget proposals for them to bring to the university’s Budget Committee. For the upcoming budget, the President, AVP:UA and I brought forward three priorities: supporting Black students, faculty and staff; additional funding for the online learning environment; and mental health support during the pandemic. I plan to continue lobbying for these priorities through the rest of the year and to document the revised university budget submission process for future years. 
Hiring: AVP: Municipal Affairs

Throughout September and early October, the hiring committee and I reviewed and interviewed applicants for the vacant AVP: Municipal Affairs position. I’m very excited that we’ve hired Maanvi Dhillon for the position! She has impressive policy experience and I have full confidence she will do a great job in representing student concerns to the city this year. She is still transitioning into the role, but I’m very excited to work with her this year, particularly on the upcoming municipal pre-budget submission.
Municipal Pre-budget submission


I have been working with the Research Assistant on the municipal portfolio to develop the municipal pre-budget submission for the City of Hamilton’s 2021 budget. To develop our submission, we have placed more of an emphasis on collaborating with local advocacy groups and stakeholders in the development process this year, meeting with groups like Environment Hamilton and Cycle Hamilton. Our recommendation areas for this year include: continued transit investment, long-term funding for the Hamilton bikeshare system, reducing the police budget, eliminating the are rating transit system, and implementing a city-wide sidewalk snow removal service. We plan to release the submission in the first week of November and I will contact City Councillors to set up lobby meetings throughout November (and January if necessary).
Meeting: Ward 1 Councillor Maureen Wilson

The AVP:MA and I met with Ward 1 Councillor Maureen Wilson in October to discuss current municipal priorities, including the budget submission and a few other projects (e.g. stormwater fees, landlord licensing). Councillor Wilson have been very helpful in giving us feedback on our budget submission priorities and pointing us to the people we need to connect with further. We will meet monthly with Councillor Wilson going forward, which will be very helpful in maintaining momentum in our municipal advocacy. 
OUSA Fall 2020 General Assembly

Over the past two months, I have worked with the AVP: Provincial and Federal Affairs to select and train a team of eight MSU delegates for OUSA Fall 2020 General Assembly, which will be held Oct 29th-Nov 1st. In preparation for General Assembly, the MSU delegation has been carefully reviewing and giving feedback on the four papers to be brought to Fall GA: A Comprehensive Access Strategy; Housing, Transit, and Community Development; Environmental Sustainability; and Responding to COVID-19. I was also an author on the COVID-19 policy paper, writing two PCR sections in collaboration with other Steering Committee members and the OUSA Home Office. It’s been a lot of work to prepare for General Assembly over the past two months, and I am excited for our delegation’s opportunity to represent the MSU and discuss with other delegations what we would like to see from those four policy papers. More to come in my report on GA next SRA meeting!
OUSA Student Advocacy Conference
The President and I will be participating in Student Advocacy Conference Nov 16th-Nov 19th. SAC is a yearly conference OUSA holds where OUSA members hold lobby meetings with MPPs and staffers on the main OUSA advocacy priorities for the year. There are at least 15 meetings scheduled over the four days currently. The four main OUSA advocacy priorities for 2020-2021 are: student financial aid (incl. 2 year grace period and restoration of targeted free tuition), quality of education (incl. investment in online course development), racial equity (incl. mandated training and standard for collecting demographic data) and student mental health (incl dedicated funding for community-based mental health providers). The President and I are preparing for SAC and looking forward to directly speaking with MPPs. 
OUSA Quality of Education Campaign

Throughout the first part of October, I worked with Michael Wooder (Director of Marketing and Comms) and the communications team to promote OUSA’s Quality of Education campaign, which asked students for feedback on their experience with online learning so far. The campaign was very organized, and OUSA was very happy with the level of engagement!
Undergraduate Canadian Research-Intensive Universities (UCRU) Formalization
With my support, the President has been working with UCRU to draft and finalize organizational terms of reference to formalize the organization. UCRU leadership will attend the Nov 15th SRA meeting to formally introduce the organization and its future direction. 
UCRU Federal Lobby Week 

UCRU Federal Lobby Week is being held Nov 23-27. The President and I will be representing the MSU in meetings with MPs throughout that week. We will be lobbying on four issues in the UCRU pre-budget submission: student financial aid (2 year grace period on federal student loans, increase in Canada Student Grants, international students (incl. $20 mil investment in Work Placement Program), Undergraduate Student Research Awards (increased investment), and Indigenous Students (incl. investment in Post-Secondary Student Support Program).
Anti-Racism Month

I’ve been supporting the AVP: PFA (Hasnain Khan) in organizing the MSU Anti-Racism Month event, which will take place the first two weeks of November. The MSU is partnering with the Hamilton Centre for Civic Inclusion to host a serious of events discussing racism in Canada in several contexts, including disability injustice, environmental racism, and Indigenous reconciliation. Hasnain has done an incredible job arranging several experts, scholars and community organizers as speakers for the events. I’m very excited to see how we can listen, learn and take action to continue to fight racism. Please share the Anti-Racism Month on your social media channels and attend the events!
Sustainability Education Committee


The Sustainability Education Committee has been very active this year. The committee ran a very exciting Sobi campaign telling students how to sign up and use Sobi bikeshare. There was also the Earth Week campaign from Oct 26th to Oct 30th, which featured a series of sustainability-focused events. While I don’t chair the event, and the President and AVP: University Affairs have been more directly involved thus far, I oversee the committee as it falls under the Education and Advocacy Department. I look forward to working more closely with the Sustainability Education Committee this year and integrating it with the rest of the advocacy we do at the university, municipal, and provincial and federal levels. 

MSU Policy Review


This year we are writing/renewing three MSU policies: Mental Health (new), Ancillary Fees, and University Accessibility. In September, the Research Assistants formally began the process by forming author teams from the MA, UA and PFA committees. The three Research Assistants recently held the initial ThinkTank to examine the papers and discuss how we can update and improve them. I have been working with the Research Assistant to establish deadlines and discuss how to best engage students in the policy review and consultation process.

UPCOMING INITIATIVES
Empowering SRA members

I hope to schedule meetings with SRA caucus leaders in November to update them on our advocacy efforts so far and discuss how to equip them to advocate for issues they are passionate about. This will be important in making sure MSU advocacy engages students and represents them well. 

Student Services Advisory Committee (SSAC) Subcommittee: Student Wellness Centre

I am a member of the Student Wellness Centre SSAC Subcommittee, which discusses how student fees are being allocated within the SWC. We will have our first meeting on Nov 4th. Through this subcommittee, I hope to continue discussing how to better provide mental health support for students online during COVID-19 and how to expand counselling for students long-term. 
MSU Policy Conference and policy consultation process
I also hope to examine the Policy Conference (typically held in 2nd semester) and the overall student consultation strategy throughout the rest of the year to come up with ways to better engage students in the consultation process, as it has historically been difficult to get student input. This will be a good year to try out new ideas and strategies as the process shifts completely online.

Integrate MSU Advocacy and MSU Services
I plan to organize meetings with the MSU Part-Time Managers if they would like over the rest of first semester to check in on their advocacy priorities and discuss how the Advocacy and Services branches of the MSU can work together. I hope to build stronger long-term connections between the Ed Team and PTMs for future advocacy projects. 
OUSA Spring 2021 Policy Author

I will be an author for the new Racial, Religious and Cultural Equity paper for OUSA Winter 2021 GA. I will start this process over the next two months. 

Teaching and Learning Strategy


Over the past year, the university, led by Vice-Provost (Faculty) Kim Dej, developed a Teaching and Learning Strategy vision to shape McMaster teaching and learning over the next five years. The next step in the process is for each faculty to develop a plan to implement that vision in a faculty-specific manner. I plan to work with the President to ensure that the Vice-Provost (Faculty) and all faculties consult students in developing faculty-specific plans. This will include encouraging the consultation and representation of faculty societies in the process. Being involved in the Teaching and Learning Strategy is a key strategy for the MSU to advocate for various teaching-related priorities, such as decolonizing syllabi and incorporating sustainability lens in teaching. 
Proctoring

We have heard student concerns around privacy and security regarding proctoring, and the President and I will continue to relay those concerns to university admin. I plan to discuss with the Vice-Provost (Faculty) to make sure that the university is ensuring that the current proctoring tools are secure. I will also push for the university to make clear how students can relay any concerns they have with privacy and/or accessibility and request accommodations if necessary, and to explore alternative assessments long-term that move away from traditional testing that requires invigilating/proctoring. 

International student advocacy


In addition to provincial and federal advocacy efforts to support international students, I plan to work with the President and AVP: University Affairs in creating an MSU International Student Committee to discuss current concerns and amplify the voices of international students.

Defunding police systems

The President and I have discussed how to continue pushing this advocacy priority forward. We have had discussions with the Associate Vice-President Equity & Inclusion on student concerns with campus security. At the municipal level, this is one of our recommendations in the municipal pre-budget submission, and I am working with the new AVP: Municipal Affairs to strategize how to delegate to City Councillors and lobby councillors on the priority and engage local support to amplify calls for police defunding. This is an ongoing priority that will require LONG-TERM sustained advocacy on multiple levels. 
CURRENT CHALLENGES
It has been a lot to balance at times coming into the role with the year already started. With many committees already ongoing, I have had to jump in and immediately start planning lobbying meetings, conferences, etc. Nonetheless, it’s been a very exciting month and a half, and I really appreciate the support of the Board and the MSU staff in helping me transition. 
CLOSING


If you have any questions at all about the work I am doing, please reach out to me. It’s hard to predict how the rest of the year will go – there has already been many unexpected challenges so far, and there is always more we can do to address student concerns and stand up for students to improve their lives. As we go through the year, please let me know if you have any input or suggestions for the way we do advocacy and what we are advocating for. It’s imperative that we continue listening to all of you and acting on student voices. 

Sincerely, 
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Ryan Tse

Vice-President (Education) 
McMaster Students Union 

vped@msu.mcmaster.ca

